Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 19th January 2015, at The Village Hall, Pentyrch.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Clare Bath, Brynmor Jones, Philippa Hill-John, Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Wynford Ellis Owen, Jeanette Troughton, & Graham Thomas (left early)
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Sara Pickard, Christine Priday & Stuart Thomas

111
Police Matters
PC Huw Thomas was in attendance and circulated details of the 13 crimes that had taken place in the Council area in the past month.  He gave brief details of the crimes pointing out that of the four crimes in Creigiau, three emanated from the same domestic disturbance.  He went on to advise Councillors that there would be a property marking exercise outside ‘Curves’ on Rhydlafar on Saturday 31st January between 10am – 4pm.  Property marked could then be placed onto a National Database and directly accessed and available in the event of a subsequent theft.  He also advised about the extended use of the speed camera available to the Neighbourhood Policing Team where PCs and PCSOs, when trained, can utilise the equipment at locations where speed is a concern.  Generally he felt that crime was low in the area although urged against complacency, as there had been six burglaries in Tongwynlais the previous night and a disturbing occurrence in Fairwater, where two men had gained access to a house posing as Police Officers.  There was a brief discussion about the incidents and the level of crime but there were no other questions for the officer.  
The Chairman thanked the PC Thomas for his attendance. 

112
County Council Matters 

Cllr Craig Williams was not present.  Cllr Graham Thomas reported that they were right in the middle of the public hearings for the LDP, which was being conducted by an examiner from the Welsh Government Inspectorate.  He felt that the representations made by the North West Cardiff Group, on behalf of the three Community Councils (Pentyrch, Radyr & St Fagans), as well as Danescourt and Llandaff were excellent.  In addition the representation by the Cardiff Civic Society was first class.  He pointed out that attendance at the hearings was a daunting experience as all the developers were represented along with their agents and advisors and, together with CCC, just wanted the LDP to be rubber-stamped.  The Community Groups present were focussing the attention of the examiner on the need for phasing, a proper infrastructure in place and the instances where the LDP was fat with rhetoric but thin on detail.  He went on to say that he felt the examiner was being very fair although had pointed out that it was not her job to make the LDP better but to ensure it was sound.  In response to a question, Cllr Graham Thomas did agree that the examiner could make recommendations as to what CCC should amend in order to achieve the test of ‘soundness’.  Cllr Graham Thomas advised that the coming week promised to be more relevant to north-west Cardiff as the focus was on sites D & E and that the Council was well represented, particularly reiterating his praise for the Cardiff Civic Society, whose contribution on the phasing aspect had been superb.  Cllr Howard queried why further documents were being submitted by both the developers and CCC and Cllr Thomas advised her that they were trying to develop a ‘statement of common ground’.
Cllr Graham Thomas also advised members that he had spoken to Amanda Sutcliffe, CCC’s appointed Case Officer for the large site applications, and had been assured that neither Sites D nor E would be considered at the February Planning Committee meeting.  There was a general discussion around this with the Clerk drawing members’ attention to the decided application in respect of the Bovis application for 47 homes north of Heol Goch, which had been granted.  He pointed out that this application had originally been made in May 2013 and had taken nearly 2 years to be decided for just 47 homes, which was miniscule alongside the size of the applications in Creigiau and Radyr/Fairwater.  Cllr Graham Thomas did not feel that the applications for Sites C, D and E would take as long and also didn’t feel that the size of the application was an indicator.  He finished his report by reminding members that St Fagans was holding an open day at it’s village hall on Sunday 8th February 2015 between 12 – 4 pm to draw people’s attention to the applications.
He went on to advise that Creigiau Neighbourhood Watch was up and running and the committee had hitherto done a good job and it was intended that leaflets would be distributed in the near future, a stall would be created for the Creigiau carnival and signs for the village would be erected.  Cllr Thomas then advised the meeting that he had to leave early and the Chairman thanked him for his contribution.

113
Public Session

There were no members of the public present. 
114
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no matters arising
115
To receive the Minutes of the full Council Meeting held on 15th December2014.

The minutes were proposed by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Howard and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.  
116
Matters Arising
Paragraph 103
Cllr Harrison queried whether the site visit had been arranged in relation to Heol Goch and Church Road.  The Clerk advised members that this had to be driven forward by the elected County Councillor and asked Cllr Bath if she could ensure her husband was aware.
Paragraph 106.9
Cllr Harrison asked whether any apology had been received from Mr Wood and was advised that there had been no contact whatsoever.
117
Clerk’s Report
117.1

Christmas Trees & Commemorative Trees
The Clerk advised members of the breakdown in relation to the payment made to Pugh’s for both Christmas trees and Commemorative trees.  Councillors were satisfied with what the Clerk had done.  He went on to relate to Councillors the incident of criminal damage to the Commemorative trees and his displeasure at what had occurred.  Cllr Howard commented that the matter should be mentioned in the Link perhaps under a new heading of ‘Community Lowlights’ as opposed to ‘Highlights’.  Clerk to arrange
117.2 & 3
Grants requested from residual Rest Centre Monies
The Chairman declared an interest and asked the Clerk to deal with this issue.  The Clerk advised members that only one other organisation had responded to the notices in the noticeboard and on the web-site regarding grants from the residual Rest Centre monies.  He had included on the Clerk’s report details of all three applicants and what they were seeking, namely:

a) Pentyrch Rugby Club was seeking whatever the Council could contribute to the partial re-roofing of the Rugby Club Pavilion.

b) The Pentyrch Bowls Club was seeking £2,000 towards kitchen equipment in the new sustainable clubhouse they were seeking to build.

c) The Pentyrch Village Hall was seeking whatever the Council could contribute to the need to replace a leaking flat roof over the entrance with a pitched roof.

The Clerk advised members that previous applications had been considered by an Applications Committee before being endorsed by a subsequent full Council meeting.  Members could repeat this procedure should they want to or they could decide immediately as no precedent had been set three years previously.  There was a discussion around this issue and Cllr Howard queried whether any of the applicants had previously applied in the first tranche of grants offered in 2012.  The Clerk advised that the Bowls Club had received a grant of £2,250 and Pentyrch Village Hall had received a grant of just under £11,000.  The Rugby Club had not previously applied for or received a grant from the Rest Centre monies.  The Clerk also advised that it would be advisable to retain £6,000 as monies had been ‘borrowed’ from reserves to purchase the new vehicle and this needed to be repaid.
Cllr Owen proposed that the Rugby Club be awarded £4,000; the Bowls Club £2,000 and the Pentyrch Village Hall be awarded £4,000 making a total of £10,000.  He was seconded by Cllr Rosser.  Cllr Howard counter-proposed that the Rugby Club be awarded £5,000, the Bowls Club, £1,000 and the Village Hall £5,000.  She was seconded by Cllr Bath.  The vote was four (4) in favour of Cllr Owen’s proposal and three (3) in favour of Cllr Howard’s proposal.  It was therefore agreed that the Rugby Club would be awarded £4,000, the Bowls Blub £2,000 and the Pentyrch Village Hall £4,000.  Members queried under what basis the money would be paid over and the Clerk advised that monies would only be paid over upon receipt of an invoice received for work carried out, purchase made or, if appropriate, upon receipt of an estimate of work to be carried out where certain payments need to be made in advance.  The Clerk assured members that he would scrutinise any documents prior to paying over the grants awarded.  Council agreed to this.  Clerk to arrange
117.4  

Charter with CCC
The Clerk explained that he had received an email from Cllr John Hughes of St Fagans, who was the representative for the six Community Councils on the CCC Standards & Ethics Committee, regarding the failure by CCC to adhere to or promote the Charter.  Cllr Hughes was seeking a meeting between all Community Councils to decide how best to deal with Cardiff’s abject failure in this regard.  The Clerk went on to remind Councillors that the Charters between Community Council’s and their Local Authority was promoted by Welsh Government and in June 2009, this Council had hosted a meeting of all interested parties.  Agreement was reached with the then head of Legal Services, Kate Berry, and the matter appeared to have been subsequently put in a drawer and, conveniently, forgotten about by CCC.  In August 2010, as a result of sustained Community Council pressure, the Charter was revived and a slightly altered draft was circulated to all Councils.  This was quickly agreed by Community Councils but, once again, was lost within CCC and, despite promises, did not re-emerge for over a year.  The Charter was finally signed off and agreed at the March 2012 Council meeting and had since been wholly ignored by Cardiff County Council.  This was widely discussed within the meeting and Council condemned the failure by CCC to implement a simple Charter as demanded by Welsh Government.  It was agreed to fully support the stance taken by Cllr John Hughes and also to suggest that the press should be advised of issue in an effort to embarrass CCC into taking their responsibilities seriously.  Clerk to arrange
118
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £7,574.24p and receipts of £602.05p were recorded for December 2014.    Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  

119
Planning Applications
There were 2 planning applications to consider:

a) 14/02838/DCH ~ 6 The Terrace, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 14/02913/DCH ~ Glas Fryn, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments. 
There was a short discussion regarding the granting of the planning application13/00836 in relation to the 47 houses intended to be built north of Heol Goch, Pentyrch, and also the refusal of planning application 14/02663 for a split level house at The Graig, Cefn Bychan, Pentyrch.

120
Correspondence
Cllr Troughton referred to emails shown at 12.1.15 between herself, Rob Jones (CCC Parks) and latterly, Mark Tozer (CCC Parks) with regard to the hanging baskets, supplied by CCC Parks for the High Corner Shops, Pentyrch, but filled with plants supplied by Pentyrch Open Gardens.  CCC (Parks), in an attempt to save money, are cutting the supply of plants and also the water for the irrigation system which in 2014 cost £35 in standing order and approximately £1.50 in water.  After much arguing CCC have agreed to transfer the responsibility for the supply and irrigation of the hanging baskets provided the PCC agree to take over the associated costs for the water.  There was a short discussion surrounding this and it was agreed that the PCC would take this on as part of ‘Village Enhancement’.  Once again members felt that the appalling administration demonstrated by CCC should be highlighted in the next Link.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Howard queried the issue regarding the request for a grit-bin shown at 23.12.14 and the Clerk advised members of the background to this matter.

Cllr Harrison queried whether the bundles organised by R&MCC for the LDP and shown at 5.1.15 had been collected.  The Clerk advised that Cllr Graham Thomas has agreed to collect them but he did not know whether this had been done.

The Chairman also asked the Clerk for details regarding the correspondence relating to School Lane (shown at 8.1.15 and after) and the Clerk explained how an idea had been promulgated by an anonymous resident which had generated a lively debate.

121
Forward Planning
The Clerk outlined to members details of the income and expenditure for the current year and explained apparent overspends or underspends and that he was satisfied that expenditure for this year would remain within the budget set in January 2014.  He then referred to the projected budget for 2015/16 and explained why some budgets would need to rise and, conversely, why others could be cut back.  In order to achieve the Council’s decision to commit up to £5,000 in opposing the CCC ~ LDP, the precept would need to rise for the forthcoming financial year from £80,000 to £85,000.  This represented a 5.95% increase or an extra £1.52 for a Band D property.  The Clerk pointed out that this was, hopefully, a one-off and the precept could be reduced accordingly in subsequent years.  The projected budget also included increasing the reserves on ‘election costs’ and the cost of replacing the vehicle by £1,000 each.  

Council agreed the projected budget, the reserves and also agreed the Clerk’s recommendation of increasing the precept to £85,000.  The form requesting this precept was signed by the Chairman, Cllr Harrison and Cllrs Howard and Jones.  It was countersigned by the Clerk.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Howard queried the continuing absence of the Welsh Language side of the web-site and also her general concern that the PCC does not do enough to promote Welsh Language translations and that the reserves held for this were too small.  This provoked a general discussion and it was agreed the Clerk would go back to IT Pie to query why the Welsh Language side of the web-site appears to have stalled.  In addition the Clerk was asked to obtain details of how much translations would cost.  Clerk to arrange
122
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	14.1.15
	Chris James
	[Responding to the Correspondence re School Lane, GYG]  

This certainly is an interesting debate. Having held a meeting with the Deputy leader of CCC and three officials in 2013, it was made clear it will always come down to money. Norma does have a valued point regarding safety, as the woods as they currently are will not be suitable for children to negotiate on a dark, wet winter’s morning. As regards School Lane, we discussed this in 2013. CCC do see it as the most cost effective option, but fraught with difficulties.
	For information

	19.1.15
	Brynmor Jones
	I have tried to report failed street lights to the appropriate department but their hotline just connects you to C2C and the rigmarole you need to go through to report simple light failures.  [Advised to send details to the Clerk for his attention]
	For information

	19.1.15
	Jeanette Troughton
	I have received a report through Pentyrch Neighbourhood Watch that there is rubbish piling up at the entrance to Tonmawr Quarry, on Heol Goch again.  Could the Clerk advise Cemex Quarry please.
	Clerk to arrange

	19.1.15
	John Harrison
	I am increasingly concerned that the trees lying to the south side of Heol Goch, Pentyrch, have begun to move with the advent of wet and frosty weather and I am worried that it is only a matter of time before one large log slides onto the road and causes a serious accident.  In addition the bottom of Heol Goch is so covered with debris, leaves, etc., that the markings that delineate the side of the road are invisible and dangerous.  Could you please advise CCC
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.30 pm
Chair_____________________________________________
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